
Abroath to Antwerp

It was winter so I was not busy. I received a telephone call, on a Thursday afternoon in November, 
from Charlie Strong, owner of Northern Group Marine based in the Moray Firth, to ask if I was 
available to pick up a boat at Abroath and take it to Antwerp. The boat in question was a steel  work
boat which had been sold and needed shipping out to Angola on board a vessel of the Grimaldi 
Line, similar to the one which had carried the two trimarans to Sierra Leone.

The vessel in question was to be in Antwerp, sailing the following week, so the boat had to be 
delivered by Wednesday to avoid penalty charges. I did not have anything to do, which could not be
rescheduled, so I agreed and we decide to go down to Abroath on Saturday.

The first thing I needed to check were the paper charts as I was not sure if the one I had for Harwich
to Hook of Holland was up to date, especially due to the Traffic Separation Schemes off the Dutch 
coast having changed. As it turned out, the chart I had was far too old so I telephoned Imray to order
another and they agreed to dispatch it by special delivery.

I spent most of Friday preparing the passage plan and half way through the morning, the doorbell 
rang and there was my new chart. I silently thanked Imray for such excellent service. Plan prepared,
it was then time to pack my bag and I always make a point of taking everything I need to be self 
sufficient in navigation and safety. So into the bag went the lifejacket, waterproofs, wellies, deck 
shoes, EPIRB, handheld radio, GPS, navigation kit, charts, almanac, head torch, gloves, thick socks,
base layers, cloths, sleeping bag and various other bits and pieces. This makes for a heavy bag but 
you never know what is on board, or whether it works. Part of the preparation also involves plotting
the route on the laptop, using OpenCPN, and when a GPS receiver is connected, via a USB port, it 
becomes another chartplotter.

So the big bag, laptop and myself were driven into Inverness to meet Charlie in a supermarket car 
park at 08.00 the next morning. In the beige, Combi van were also the two other crew, Donald, who 
was the boat's normal skipper, and Eddie, also the driver, Tim. Eddie's nickname was Jonah but, 
even though I am not usually superstitious, I could not bring myself to call him that, all the time we 
were on board.

The drive down to Arbroath was uneventful, arriving at the boat, which was in the outer harbour,  
around midday. After putting the bags aboard, together with some other bits of cargo, we motored 
over to the fuel pump and put a few hundred litres of diesel in the tanks.

Leaving Abroath, just after low water at 13.10, we had the benefit of a favourable tide for the first 
six hours, passing inside the Bell Rock, and aiming for the outside of the Farne Islands. Just after 
Flamborough Head, the wind, from the north east, picked up and the sea state deteriorated. Up to 
that point we had the waves on our quarter but when turning to cross The Wash, they were now on 
the beam. Our original course was to take us down to the north Norfolk coast, just south of the Race
Bank, and follow it round eastwards but I felt uneasy about this as it would put us near to a shallow 
lee shore. So I made a quick decision to turn east further out to sea and keep north of the Dudgeon 
Shoal, which, in any case, is a route used by commercial vessels.

Although we had a rough couple of hours heading east into the big seas, it became a little easier 
after turning down towards the Cockle Buoy. Once inside the Scroby, the waves, more or less, died 
away and we later tied up inside Lowestoft on Monday at 10.35, first at the Trawl Dock before 
moving onto a pontoon in Hamilton Dock.

Charlie and Tim had driven down as Charlie was there to complete the purchase of another 



workboat to replace the boat and then take it back up to Lossiemouth. After looking at the tides and 
thinking about our arrival at the Belgium coast, I decided that it would be best to leave the 
following day in the early afternoon. This meant that we had a good meal, with good company, and 
a decent nights sleep before beginning the last, and trickiest, part of the trip. We thought we would 
have to refuel but after Donald looked at the sight glasses on the fuel tanks, I was persuaded that we
had enough to finish the voyage, with a sufficient safety margin.

The next morning, whilst Donald was doing the engine checks, I walked into Lowestoft to find a 
red ensign as we would be visiting a foreign country and you never know what attitude their 
coastguards would take to, an admittedly minor, infringement of their rules. Better to be safe than 
sorry. I was lucky to find one in what appeared to be a chart, almanac and pilot book shop and was 
told that there used to be plenty of chandlers but they had all closed down and the nearest one was 
now quite a way out of town.

We eventually set off at 14.00, on the Tuesday, motoring down to the East Barnard Buoy before 
heading off towards our first waypoint on the south side of the giant Noordhinder Junction. By 
going just a little bit to the east of the direct course, we avoided the Traffic Separation Schemes and 
this appeared to be the correct decision as it was also the route used by the Newcastle to Amsterdam
ferries.

Approaching the junction, Donald was on watch and we had to first watch for vessels coming from 
the east. Just before entering, I took over and set the AIS to twelve miles range and the radar to six 
miles. It is an easy mistake to make, to be over reliant on the electronics, constantly decreasing or 
increasing the range on these two instruments, and neglecting to look out of the windows. As it was 
dark and the conditions favourable, the lights of the ships were visible at a good distance and taking
early action, if necessary, was made easy. We only had to avoid one ship and then were at the 
middle where a watch now had to kept for ships coming from the west. The traffic was lighter on 
this side and no avoiding action was necessary except for a ferry which approached us head on, 
when we just reached the other side.

The way was now clear to head for the buoy, near to the entrance of the channel into the 
Westerschelde, with only a small detour to miss the edge of a wind farm. When we reached the 
buoy, we had made better time that I had originally calculated and it was still dark but we had a 
course plotted to a point much further in, so the navigation was not a problem, even with the 
multitude of flashing lights around the entrance to Zeebruge.
, 
Donald was on the wheel whilst I was navigating and I advised him to stay just outside the 
starboard buoys but he said had a plan and stayed in the channel. Unsurprisingly, it was not long 
before we were called up on the radio asked to move over as there was a couple of large ships 
coming up astern. I let Donald continue with his plan until he had to admit he did not know which 
way to go, even having the benefit of a chartplotter. I had been constantly monitoring our progress, 
and if there  had been any danger, would have intervened, so I was then able to point out the next 
buoy. Such a problem would not have arisen if all available means of navigation had been used, not 
merely relying on one electronic aid.

It was gradually getting light as we progressed further inland and the scene that unfolded, was one 
of a flat, heavily industrialised countryside through which flowed the wide grey waters. Luckily, we
had the tide with us all the way to Antwerp, sometimes giving us a three knot assistance, but I 
would not like to try the same trip against the tide.

There were two more incidents with Donald at the wheel, where I was not at all happy. The first 
where we were out of the main channel, following a line of yellow buoys which marked a shallower



passage. Unfortunately, these bouys were obviously constantly being moved to mark an ever 
changing channel and our charts, which were supposed to be up to date, did not show the correct 
pattern. We were just about to go aground when the traffic services called on the radio to direct us 
further west, through a pair of yellow bouys. The second instance was much more serious and, at a 
different state of the tide, could possibly have ended disastrously. We were again in a part of the 
river where there were two channels and we were following the shallower one. The main channel 
went to the left of a building in the middle of the river and ours went to the right. After the building,
I  noticed that the chart was showing an underwater obstruction, something like a long weir, 
between us and the main channel. I asked Donald to slow down to feel our way across but he just 
kept on going at full speed. Luckily, this was almost the last obstacle before our destination, 
otherwise it would have been necessary to consider removing him from the helm altogether.

It was virtually the same distance coming up the river as it was to cross the North Sea from 
Lowestoft but we eventually arrived at Kalo lock and after waiting a few minutes, were let into the 
enormous basin, together with two large barges. I had another argument with Donald because I 
wanted the fenders put out and to tie up to the wall but he did not think it was necessary. When he 
saw one of the barges tieing up, he relented but as I explained, when you are in a strange place, you 
should always take all necessary precautions as, in the lock, we did not know at what speed the 
waters would flow or whether there would be any turbulence. The drop, as it turned out, was not 
very great nor was there any turbulence but I do not believe it is wise to make unsupported  
assumptions in places you are visiting for the first time.

Once in the basin, there was another couple of miles to motor and whilst doing this, I telephoned the
shipping agent. We were instructed to tie up in front of the ship where we would be met by one of 
the port personnel. We finally come to rest on Wednesday at 14.30, well before the deadline, but 
then had a tedious, and cold, four hour wait for the boat to be craned out of the water. Whilst 
waiting, I talked to Charlie and established that neither the flight home nor a hotel, for the night, 
had been booked. After a couple of hours we received news that our flights were to leave from 
Brussels early next morning but we had to find the accommodation ourselves.

It was a big port, mostly deserted apart from stacks of containers, and I did not fancy walking to the 
main entrance with my big bag but the foreman kindly offered us a lift to the security gate where he 
asked the guard to order a taxi. The transport duly arrived and was told to take us to the nearest 
hotel to Brussels International.

After a £150 taxi ride, we were dropped at a hotel only to find out, in reception, that all the hotels 
around the airport were fully booked, as, it seemed, were most of the hotels in Brussels. Eddie, by 
using the internet available in the foyer, managed to secure three rooms in the middle of Brussels at 
£200 each per night. Another taxi ride to the next hotel to find that the online booking had not yet 
arrived, so more waiting. Eventually we were given our rooms and I went for a shower then back 
down to the hotel restaurant to find out that they had stopped serving for the night. Strolling around 
outside, we found a Turkish restaurant that was open and had a very nice, and reasonably priced, 
meal.

Returning to the hotel for a four hour sleep, having already been awake for nearly all of the 
previous night, I set my own alarm on the mobile and asked for an alarm call. The next morning, 
surprisingly feeling reasonably fresh, I was in reception at the arranged time then waited for twenty 
minutes for the other two. Becoming impatient, I called their rooms to find that both were still 
asleep. At last, worrying that we might miss the flight, we took a taxi to the airport and the journey 
home passed in a blur, flying to Heathrow then Aberdeen and a train to Inverness.
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